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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On November 10, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on July 15, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

July 16, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$163.31 for temporary total disability and $122.48 for permanent

partial disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant left shoulder injury on

October 12, 2008.

2. Related medical.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“(a) Employee/employer relationship existed on
or about October 12, 2008

(b) ON that date, claimant sustained a
compensable injury to her left shoulder and
arm.  She was lifting a heavy box and hit a
doorway and heard a pop in her shoulder and
arm.

(c) She reported the injury to her boss, Eric
(last name unknown).

(d) After seeking medical treatment, the claim
was initially admitted as accepted for a
medical claim only but has since been
controverted.

(e) The claimant is in need of additional
medical treatment in the form of physical
therapy and the claim has now been
controverted in its entirety.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that claimant did not
sustain an injury within the course and scope
of her employment with respondent employer.
Respondents contend that claimant failed to
report alleged injury within a timely manner.”

The claimant in this matter is a fifty-two-year-old female who

was employed by the respondent as a cashier.  The claimant contends
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that she suffered a compensable injury on October 12, 2008, while

carrying a seventy-five-pound box of frozen French fires.  The

claimant testified that while trying to come out of a cooler with

the fries she started to drop the box of fries.  She then hit the

doorway and boosted the box of fries back up.  At that point, the

claimant had a great deal of pain in her left shoulder and arm

area.

The claimant testified that she reported her injury to her

manager, Eric Nemeroff.  She stated that, “He made fun of me.”  It

is also the claimant’s position that when she asked to fill out

workmans’ compensation forms that Mr. Nemeroff “laughed at me again

and called me a baby.”

The claimant did not seek any medical treatment at that time.

She testified that she continued to have problems with her shoulder

including swelling.  The claimant contends that she could not

afford to go to the doctor.  On February 20, 2009, four months

after her alleged injury, the claimant sought medical treatment for

her shoulder at the Mercy Medical Center emergency room in Rogers,

Arkansas.

The claimant reported to the ER staff that she had left

shoulder pain and that she was injured carrying a box at work five

months ago.  The report from the claimant’s visit states, “Left

shoulder: She exhibits decreased range of motion, tenderness and

pain. She exhibits no bony tenderness, no swelling, no effusion, no

crepitus, no deformity, no laceration, no spasm, normal pulse and

normal strength.   The claimant underwent an x-ray of her left
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shoulder during her ER visit.  The medical report from that x-ray

gives the following impression: “Negative examination of the left

shoulder.”

The claimant also underwent an MRI of the left shoulder at

Mercy Medical Center on February 27, 2009.  The following findings

and impressions are found in the report from her MRI:

“FINDINGS: No suspicious osseous marrow
replacement or osseous edema is identified.  A
small degenerative cyst formation in the
superolateral aspect of the humeral head are
identified near the insertion of the rotator
cuff tendon.  There is some mild intermediate
signal identified within the supraspinatus
tendon, but no evidence to suggest tear.  A
small volume of fluid in the joint is seen
there is some minimal fluid in the
subacrominal/subdeltoid bursa.  A very mild
degenerative changes at the acrominoclavicular
joint are seen with some very mild capsular
overgrowth noted.  The biceps tendon is in
normally in place in the groove.  Biceps
anchor is intact.  Labral components appear
grossly unremarkable.

IMPRESSION: 
1. Mild tendinopathy of the supraspinatus

tendon.
2. Very mild degenerative change in the

acromioclavicular joint.”

On March 6, 2009, the claimant was seen at Ozark Orthopaedics

by Dr. Jacob Kaler.  The clinic note from that visit states:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: 51 year old woman
with 5 months of left shoulder pain brought on
by an episode where she states she was lifting
a box of frozen French fires, apparently was
going through a couple of doors.  She had
trouble getting through the cooler door and
she somehow fell twisting her shoulder and
felt like a crack and a tear.  She says she
was very upset because she told her boss she
did not want to lift this and he “got an
attitude” and made her do it.  She feels like
her shoulder is not in place.  She’s
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complaining of swelling about the arm. She’s
complaining of deformity to the left shoulder.
Her mother is with her now and states she
appreciates it was well.  She’s taken some
pain pills and anti-inflammatories.  She says
she’s had an x-ray and an MRI.  Symptoms are
superior and lateral.  Difficulty with her
ADL’s.  She has trouble with circumduction,
overhead activity as well as extension.”

“X-rays: An MRI from Mercy was reviewed with
her where she has no severe degenerative
changes.  She’s got some acromioclavicular
chronic issues but I think they have nothing
to do with her current symptoms.  Her rotator
cuff is intact.  There is no tearing.  No
biceps dislocation.” (Emphasis added)

“ASSESSMENT AND PLAN: Left shoulder pain after
an injury that was reported at work 5 months
ago.  The main thing bothering me now is the
amount of stiffness that she has that’s
probably secondary to her pain and lack of
using this.  I did offer her an injection.
She wanted to do that.  I told her that this
could cause her more pain over the next
several days.  Any concern for infection
issues to let me know.  I did recommend formal
physical therapy to her, but she says there’s
a financial issue related to that and asked if
we could just get her some home exercise
sheets.  We will start with that but I think
it’s very important that she be in a
supervised therapy program to get some
loosening up of the joint that she has here.
I’ll check her back in 1-2 months.”

On May 29, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Kaler.

The clinic note from that visit states:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Ms. Meeker is
following up on her left shoulder pain and
stiffness.  We did inject it.  She says the
pain did improve but she is not able to
increase her motion any.  She states that she
was trying to be compliant with home exercises
as discussed before.  She does get waxing and
waning swelling that she says is worse at
night.  Not having any today.”
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“ASSESSMENT AND PLAN: Again, with regard to
the frozen shoulder, at this time which was
brought on by history by a traumatic episode
initially, I think the most important thing is
plugging her in with formal therapy.  Home
exercises because she has not loosened this
up.  She has improved pain but still objective
evidence of restricted joint motion.  She did
request to go over to Mercy Health Center for
therapy.  We will send her there for 6 weeks
and I will see her back in 2 months.”

On July 31, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Kaler and the

clinic note from that visit states:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Ms. Meeker is
following up on her left frozen shoulder.  She
says she’s discouraged.  She never really got
in therapy.  She says it’s too hard to get
into from a scheduling standpoint over at
Mercy as they were not able to coordinate.
Shed asking to go to therapy here.  She does
want to go and she’s had increasing right
shoulder and neck pain.  Her shoulder pain is
primarily lateral.  It’s worse with activity.
When she goes to work at Burger King during
the week, it does hurt her more but over the
weekend the tenderness is getting better.
Complains of neck stiffness and popping.”

“ASSESSMENT AND PLAN: Mild shoulder pain.  She
says it’s left frozen shoulder but it was
loosening up some.  She asked to go to
therapy.  While there, we’ll have her do some
scapular stabilization exercises and some neck
treatment.  I’ll see her back in 3-4 months
with x-rays before being seen.  We did talk in
general just about her trying to find a job
that does not require quite so much labor.”

On September 4, 2009, the claimant again was seen by Dr. Kaler

and the clinic note states:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Ms. Meeker is
following up on her left shoulder.  Basically
it is status quo.  She hasn’t changed a whole
lot.  Her complaints are the same.  Stiffness
and pain.  The bottom line however is that she
has not had a single therapy visit.  She says
that it has to do with a lack of approval by
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her insurance which I think is probably a
Workers Comp. issue for her.  Complaining of
intermittent numbness about her left arm as
her stiffness worsens.”

“ASSESSMENT AND PLAN: She has stiff painful
shoulder.  Regardless of what underlying cuff
pathology she may have there is no change at
all in the aspect that she has to rehab this.
I told her it is much like somebody being
treated for problems such as hypertension
where I prescribe medication to improve that,
that if it is not done the condition probably
won’t change.  She has to be in a rehab
program and I don’t’ think there is a whole
lot that I can do directly other then
prescribing this.  She says they already have
the prescription and she will continue to make
efforts to push forward to do this.  I think
she is going to have a hard time getting
better without it.  I am going to set up a
follow up for about 3 months from now with
me.”

The central issue in this matter is whether the claimant’s

alleged injury is compensable.  In order to meet this burden, the

claimant must show this alleged injury satisfies the requirements

of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D).  This subsection requires that

the claimant prove by objective medical evidence the actual

existence of the physical injuries alleged to be compensable.

A diagnostic test in the form of an MRI of the claimant’s left

shoulder performed on February 27, 2009, reveals objective medical

findings.  As this constitutes the independent observation of

findings beyond the claimant’s voluntary control the claimant has

satisfied the objective medical evidence requirements contained in

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D) and Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-107(A)(i).

Next, the claimant must prove her injuries meet the

requirements in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i).  Specifically:
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(1) The injury arose out of and occurred in
the course of the employment.

(2) The injury was caused by a specific
incident.

(3) The injury is identifiable by time and
place of occurrence.

(4) The injury caused internal or external
physical harm to the claimant’s body.

(5) The injury required medical services or
resulted in disability.

The claimant must show the existence of a causal relationship

between a specific employment related incident and the physical

injury. She need not prove the employment related incident was the

sole or even “major” cause of the physical injury, only that the

employment related incident contribute to her ultimate

difficulties.  Clearly, aggravations of pre-existing conditions may

still constitute “compensable” injuries.  It is not necessary that

the claimant prove the existence of this causal relationship by

medical evidence, nor is there any requirement that this causal

relationship be supported by objective findings.

The Appellate Courts have consistently held that the required

causal relationship has been established when the claimant proves:

(1) The occurrence of a specific employment
related incident or accident.

(2) The appearance of symptoms indicative of
the occurrence of the physical injury within a
reasonable period of time following the
employment related incident or accident.

(3) The injury is logically and reasonably
attributable to the trauma that was produced
by the specific employment related incident or
accident, and
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(4) There is no evidence of any other equally
or more probable cause of the claimant’s
current difficulties.

The claimant states that she attempted to report this injury

to her manager, Eric Nemeroff, on the day it occurred.  However,

she alleges that he made fun of her and would not allow her

paperwork to be filled out regarding the injury.  Eric Nemeroff was

present at the hearing and credibly testified that the claimant

never reported a work related injury to him.

The claimant and Eric Nemeroff both testified that some time

shortly after the alleged date of the claimant’s injury that Mr.

Nemeroff left the employment of the respondent.  The claimant then

had a new manager named Nora.  The claimant failed to report her

injury to her new manager until sometime after her February 20,

2009, ER visit, even though the claimant indicates that she

continued to both work for respondent and have pain in her shoulder

related to her alleged injury.  The many months from the claimant’s

injury until she sought medical treatment and her lack of reporting

her injury to the new manager for months add difficulty to finding

a causal connection between the alleged injury and objective

medical findings in this case.

Dr. Kaler reviewed the claimant’s MRI and in a medical note

states:

“A-rays: An MRI from Mercy was reviewed with
her where she has no severe degenerative
changes.  She’s got some acromioclavicular
chronic issues but I think they have nothing
to do with her current symptoms.  Her rotator
cuff is intact.  There is no tearing.  No
biceps dislocation.”
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Considering the medical evidence in this case including the

treatment given by Dr. Kaler, I do not believe that the claimant’s

current shoulder difficulties are causally related to her alleged

injury at work.  The claimant has failed to prove that she suffered

a compensable injury in this matter.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on July 15, 2009, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed July 16, 2009, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a compensable injury.

3. The claimant has failed to prove her entitlement to medical

benefits in this matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


